Donation of the Month

Object: Civil War Clothing Ledger Catalog #: 2002.52.1 Donor: Patty Pearce Payne



With a little bit of sleuthing even a nondescript ledger may become a historical treasure. This was the case for a leather-bound journal donated by Patty Pearce Payne. Her mother, Verba Jo Pearce, purchased it many years ago at auction when the contents of the Seamster Museum near Garfield were sold. The journal belonged to W.F. Patton, whom Mrs. Pearce recognized as a neighbor of her Pea Ridge ancestors. But it wasn't until Mrs. Payne donated the journal to the Museum that its significance was fully understood.

William Frasier Patton was born on October 7, 1833, in Knox County, Tennessee, near Knoxville on the French Broad River. In 1860 Patton, his mother, and his siblings left their Tennessee home and were on their way to Texas with their Morgan horses when they stopped to visit their old friends, the Rices, in the area now known as Pea Ridge. Hearing of a horse-killing disease in Indian Territory (now Oklahoma), the Pattons postponed their journey and bought a nearby farm.

Family stories relate that when the battle of Pea Ridge broke out in March 1862, Patton ran north to hide and watch the horrible conflict in which fought a group of local recruits whom he had helped train. In August he enlisted in the Confederate army as a first lieutenant (later promoted to captain) in Company F, 22nd Regiment Arkansas Infantry (also known as the 35th Regiment). Patton fought throughout the state at the battles of Prairie Grove (December 1862), Helena (July 1863), and Jenkins Ferry (April 1864). While it is unclear what his duties were, it seems likely that he served in the quartermaster department, as evidenced by a few equipment receipts and the clothing-allowance ledger he kept.

Clothing an army was a tremendous effort. The Confederate States of America (CSA) Quartermaster's Department, organized in February 1861, was initially responsible for provisioning members of the Regular Army with the necessary shoes, caps, suits of clothing, etc., needed to fight a war. Volunteers in the Provisional Army weren't issued government clothing. Instead, under the commutation system they provided their own clothes, receiving about \$25 every six months for their "use." This practice allowed for the quick provisioning of an army without having to build numerous manufactories (factories) or to stockpile raw materials for what was surely going to be a quick victory.

However, as the war dragged on, the need to adequately provision the armies grew. The CSA built more government-run manufactories and relied on outside suppliers, contractors, and state governments to provide additional goods. By 1863 the issue system generally became the norm throughout the South, with the CSA government providing most of its troops with a certain amount of clothing at a set price. Each soldier drew on his clothing allowance, pocketing the difference if he underdrew and paying the difference if he overdrew.

Much has been made of the "ragged rebel" image of the Confederate soldier. While it is true that at certain times and certain places the average soldier was poorly outfitted and that many soldiers relied on clothing supplied by their families or Ladies' Aid Societies, recent scholarship indicates that even during the direst moments of the war a surprising amount of supplies were making their way to the troops. After all, a war couldn't be waged for several years if a well-established and furnished supply system wasn't in place. Unfortunately for today's historians, much of the CSA's quartermaster records were destroyed after the war.

Captain Patton's ledger can shed some light on this topic because it lists the clothing issued between September 1862 and February 1864 to 92 members of Company F of the 22nd Regiment Arkansas Infantry. Cloth hats went for \$2.50, a pair of drawers \$1.40, a coat \$5.00, and a pair of shoes \$3.00; shirts ranged from \$1.40 to \$4.00. The number of cashmere pants (\$8.00) issued in October 1862 indicates the troops' winter preparations. "Comforts" (comforters) and blankets (both \$6.00) were also popular items during cold-weather months.

The ledger documents a few poignant moments as well. One soldier's record shows \$6.25 drawn for a shirt and two hats before this final note was added: "J.W. Lee died of a wound received in Battle at Prairie Grove Dec The 21st 1862."

The following is the official roster for the 35th Arkansas Infantry Regiment, Co. F (also known as the 22nd Regiment). Its 94 names have been compared against the 92 names found in Captain Patton's journal. An asterisk indicates the matches between the official roster and Patton's ledger. Square brackets indicate the different spellings or additional names found in Patton's ledger that are not found on the official roster.



Baker, Moses * [Barnes, A.J] Barnhill, Abel * Barnhill, Alfred * Barnhill, Joseph * [Batt, E.] Baxley, W.J. * [William] Benbrook, G.W. * Brewer, D.J. * [J.D.] Bridges, J.G. * Burns, J.H. * Burns, J.P. * Butram, W.D. * Carter, Jonathan * Clifton, John * Clifton, William * Cook, J.F. * Cox, R.J. * Davis, Robert * Dean, John W. Sgt. * Dean, W.B. 1st Sgt. Duckworth, W.W. * Ellis, A.L. ' Ford, J.H. Cpl. * Ford, J.S. 3 Ford, J.T. * [John] Ford, James * Ford, William * Foster, D.J. Cpl. *

Fossett, George * [Fawcett]

Foster, L.P. * Foster, R.J. Cpl. * Garner, J.R. * Gentry, A.J. * Glasscock, G.W. *

Hagewood, John * [John W. Hegwood]

Hall, Elbert * [Albert] Hall, John 2nd Lt.* Hammock, J.W. * Harp, Wiley *

Jennings, G.W. * Jennings, J.P. * Jones, Austin *

Kilgore, Reuben * [Killgore]

Kirk, J.J. * [James] Lawson, G.R. * Lee, G.S. Sgt. * Lee, J.W. Sgt. * Marsh, John * Martin, A.L. Sgt. * Martin, James *

Martin, John Cpl. *Martin, T.J. *

Martin, William *

Mashburn, J.A. * [James] McGinnis. Charles * Miser, E.H. 2nd Lt. Miser, John Capt. Mitchell, W.C. * [William] Moore, S.T. 2nd Lt. *

Murray, L.G. * [listed only as Murray]

North, J.T. * [John] Patterson, William * Patton, J.P. *

Patton, William F. Capt. * Pettis, W.H. * [William] Pratt, Edmund Sqt. Ramsey, Frank * Ramsey, William * Rice, C.W. * Rice, J.T. *

Rice, William * [L.] Roberson, W.

Roseberry, Absolem * Roseberry, Charles * Rowland, C.P. *

Ruddick, Joseph Cpl. * Ruddick, S.D.C. * Ruddick, William Sgt. *

Scott, John * [listed as J.R. Scott]

[Spangler, W.H.?] Stone, G.W. *

Hays, Robert D. 1st Lt. Heath, William * Hendrix, George * Hendrix, Thomas * Henry, Hugh * Israel, J.M. * [James] Israel, M.R. * [Mathew] Stuart, N.J. *
Taylor, William *
Vandergriff, William *
Wildes, C.E. 1st Sgt. * [Charles]
[Williams, A.J.]
Williams, P.L. *
Williams, W.H. *
Wishon, Isaac * [C.]
Wishon, Thomas *

While much of Patton's Civil War memories are lost to history, one moment does survive. Following the Union army's capture of Little Rock in September 1863, Patton and his regiment were encamped near Little Rock. On November 9 he wrote a letter to fellow Benton Countian and Company F acting chaplain Isaac Tandy Rice:

... The boys are well in good health....We are camped right on the edge of town to Little Rock in a very nice place. Camden is the next largest town to Little Rock.... There is a great many nice ladies here. We are seeing a nice time. We have Brigade drill and big reviews and they run their horses dreadfully.... Our Brigade [Fagan's Brigade] is increasing every day. The militia is coming in every day constantly. General Fagan will soon have the largest army in Arkansas. We expect to stay here some time if not driven away by overwhelming numbers. General Fagan says if the Yankees come here he is going to fight them at all hazards. We are fortifying with cotton bales. We have negroes to do all of the work now also to police our camps and cut our wood....

In the last days of the war Patton was sent out on recruiting detail. Even though a number of armies had surrendered after General Robert E. Lee's surrender at Appomattox Courthouse, the officers in the Trans-Mississippi vowed to continue fighting. But their men would have none of it. Many soldiers looted food, mules, and weapons from government stores and made their way home. Patton's regiment was one of the few that formally surrendered; he was paroled in June 1865 at Fort Smith and arrived home a few days later.

In 1874 he married Nannie C. Perkins with whom he had three children; the family moved to Bentonville in 1880. Like her husband, Nannie also had a connection to the Civil War, serving as president of the local Daughters of the Confederacy and helping to erect the Confederate soldiers' monument on the square in downtown Bentonville. When Patton died on March 14, 1921, his obituary in the *Rogers Democrat* noted that:

... He was a congenial gentleman and was loved by all who knew him. One of the familiar sights on the streets of Bentonville was to see him on his favorite saddle horse and greeting his many friends... He was a good man and did not live for himself and family alone but to help others....

CREDITS

"Records of a Confederate Officer — From the Day Books, Scrap Books and Receipts of Captain William Frasier Patton," *Benton County Pioneer*, Vol. 3 No. 1 (November 1957); Leslie D. Jensen, "A Survey of Confederate Central Government Quartermaster Issue Jackets" (1989) on The Company of Military Historians website

(http://company.military-historians.org/journal/confederate/confederate-1.htm); Joan Rice Johnson, "Isaac Tandy Rice," *History of Benton County, Arkansas* (1991); Michael B. Dougan, *Arkansas Odyssey: The Saga of Arkansas from Prehistoric Times to Present* (1994); Barbara P. Easley and Verla P. McAnelly, "Patton, W.F.," *Obituaries of Benton County Arkansas, Volume Six, 1919-1922* (1996) and "Patton, Nannie C. Perkins," *Obituaries of Benton County Arkansas, Volume Three, 1905-1909*

(1995); "Arkansas 35th Inf. Co. F" on the Civil War Rosters Arranged by State website (www.geocities.com/Area51/Lair/3680/cw/rosters/ar35thif.html); and "35th Arkansas Infantry Regiment" and "22nd Arkansas Infantry Regiment" on the Arkansas Confederate Infantry Regiments website (www.aristotle.net/~tomezell/AR_regts.htm).